PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, July 8, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, July 8, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager




Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Announcement of Retirement – Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reported that Plymouth’s Police Chief, Robert Pomeroy, has announced his intentions to retire.   Chief Pomeroy, she explained, has worked within the Plymouth Police Department since 1976 and was appointed as Chief in 1992.   On behalf of the Town Manager’s Office, Ms. Arrighi offered congratulations to Chief Pomeroy and wished him well in his future endeavors.  Chief Pomeroy’s last day, she said, is August 8, 2008.

Chairman Quintal requested a presentation on what the Town’s options are in hiring a new police chief.  Ms. Arrighi noted that Plymouth is required to follow the civil service procedure with the police chief and fire chief positions.  Changes to this procedure, she said, can only be made by vote of both Town Meeting and the electorate at large.   

Openings on Town Committees – Ms. Arrighi noted that there are openings on several important Town committees, namely the Cultural Council, Affordable Housing Committee, and the newly-created Solid Waste Advisory Committee.  She encouraged citizens to contact the Selectmen’s Office for further information on how they might volunteer their service.
Efforts to Combat Graffiti and Litter – Ms. Arrighi announced that the Town Manager’s Special Assistant, Patrick O’Brien, has put together informational brochures as part of the Town’s “Take Pride, Town Wide” campaign to prevent litter and deter vandalism. 
Licenses

Class II Auto Dealer (New)

· The Rock Motors, 159 Samoset Road, Reijo Altonen and James Nyman, owners

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Zoning Department and provision of a 
surety bond.


On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Class II Auto Dealer License for The Rock Motors.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine and Malt 

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Phillipe Ducrot, requested five (5) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the following dates: July 11, 12, 18, 19, and 25, 2008.  Liquor liability is in place.


On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved five (5) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for Our House Services / Philippe Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved the minutes from the April 5, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  

Voted 2-0-3, with abstentions by Chairman Quintal and Selectman Machado (both of whom did not attend this meeting) and Selectman Mahoney (as he was not on the Board when this meeting took place).
Committee Appointment / Visitor Services Board – The Board re-appointed Joyce Stewart to an at-large seat on the Visitor Services Board for a term effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2011.  

Committee Appointment / Visitor Services Board – The Board re-appointed David Buckman to the retailer seat on the Visitor Services Board for a term effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2011. 
Committee Appointment / Cultural Council – The Board re-appointed Mary Harris to the Plymouth Cultural Council for a term effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2011.  

Committee Appointment / Cultural Council – The Board re-appointed Judith Ingram to the Plymouth Cultural Council for a term effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2011.  

Acceptance of Donation – The Board accepted a donation of $50.00 made by James & Sharon Kaiser to the Council on Aging, in memory of Barbara Grimes (a former COA employee).

Acceptance of Donation – The Board accepted a donation of $25.00 made by Mr. & Mrs. Daniel A. Silva to the Council on Aging.

Acceptance of Deed / Easement – The Board approved and signed the Acceptance of Deed from Mary M. Souther to the Town of Plymouth for a drainage easement at 16 Cliff Street (Plat 38, Lot 12).  Town Counsel has reviewed and approved this document. 
Food Cart at Memorial Hall – The Board approved the request from Digital Media Services (DMS) to operate a food cart on the side lawn of Memorial Hall effective until September 30, 2008, with the possibility of renewal at that time.  This approval is granted with the understanding that the Veteran's Council met on Sunday, June 29, 2008 and did not oppose this request by DMS, and DMS has committed to working with the Veterans if there are any issues or concerns in regards to the food cart.  

Water & Sewer Abatement Policy – The Board approved the Water Sewer Abatement Policy effective as of July 9, 2008.  This policy has been reviewed and approved by the Town Manager.

Public Comment

Kevin O Reilly, resident and local consultant to Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”), noted the recent press conference held by PRS to announce the studio’s interest in the Waverly Oaks site on Long Pond Road.  It is the intention of PRS, he said, to stay in Plymouth and build its proposed motion picture studio at this site.  Mr. O’Reilly briefly discussed plans for the use of the property and encouraged Town officials and constituents, alike, to contact PRS with any questions.

Leighton Price, chairman of the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”), made note of the procedures outlined in Chapter 182 of the Special Acts of 2002 (the legislation that created the PGDC) to remove a member of the corporation.  He stated that the Board of Selectmen must make any decision to remove a member in open session.

In reference to Mr. Price’s comments and the executive session scheduled within the course of the meeting, downtown merchant Susan Melchin noted her opposition to the PGDC’s petition to the Selectmen for the removal of one of its members.  She spoke against what she described as the ‘bullying’ of a member who sought only information from the corporation, and she asked the Board to look upon the matter objectively.   Ms. Melchin also reported that she made a request to the PGDC regarding the implementation of improvements within the downtown area that would prevent graffiti and litter, to which, she said, the PGDC has not yet responded. 
Ric Cone, downtown merchant and chairman of the Historic District Neighborhood Watch, distributed pictures to the Board of the graffiti marring Plymouth’s downtown buildings.  He thanked the Town Manager’s Office for making efforts to curb graffiti and litter with its new “Take Pride Town Wide” Campaign, and he urged citizens to report acts of vandalism to the police.  
A brief discussion ensued between the members of the Board and Mr. Cone regarding police presence in the downtown; rewards for information leading to the apprehension of vandals; and the availability of spray paint to minors.

Attorney Robert Marzilli, legal counsel for the PGDC, noted for the record that the PGDC cannot participate in the executive session with the Selectmen because they did not post a meeting of the full board.

The member whom the PGDC seeks to remove, Ms. Arrighi noted, has waived his right to a public hearing on the matter.  The Selectmen will now conduct the hearing in executive session, she said, for which the member in question has waived his right to 48 hours of notice.  Ms. Arrighi explained that, because the PGDC went to an every-other-week summer schedule, it neglected to officially post a meeting for this date and, thus, it cannot participate as an entire board.

Ken Medeiros, a resident of North Plymouth, expressed concerns regarding the fate of the veterans’ memorial at the 1820 Court House if the property is sold to a developer.  He stated that he would like to see the memorial stay where it is, and he urged the Selectmen to work with the County Commissioners to ensure that its current locale is maintained.

Jerry Benezra, resident, addressed the Board and noted that he has followed the business of the PGDC for quite some time.  Citing Chapter 182 of the Special Acts of 2002, Mr. Benezra stated his belief that, while the PGDC member in question can waive his right to a public hearing, he does not have say over whether the hearing is held publicly or not, and he urged the Selectmen to hold the hearing in public.  He listed some of the issues raised against the PGDC member.  

An audience member questioned whether Mr. Benezra’s comments about the matter had begun to constitute a public hearing, at which point, Chairman Quintal asked Town Counsel to comment.

Attorney David Jenkins of Kopelman & Paige (Town Counsel) explained that M.G.L. Chapter 39 Section 23B allows the Selectmen to hold an executive session when deliberating upon a matter that involves the character of a citizen.
Precinct 9 resident Paul Hapgood inquired if a decision made during executive session will be announced to the public, to which Ms. Arrighi responded that the Board will return to open session with any decisions made during the executive session.

Bob Bielan distributed copies of a Boston Globe article to the Selectmen on program models for municipal solid waste.  The article, Mr. Bielan said, outlines how Quincy and Milton have collaborated as a region to obtain more competitive pricing on disposal and recycling.

John Hedge raised the issue of the “Hollywood East” sign on the lawn of the 1820 Court House.  He explained that his brother’s name is listed on the memorial located in front of the court house and why the placement of the sign in front of the memorial troubled him and his family.  He urged the Board to seek further control over the site to ensure that it is properly maintained.

Ken Tavares addressed the Board as a member of July 4 Plymouth, Incorporated.  He thanked Plymouth Rock Studios for funding the fireworks display; his fellow committee members and volunteers; and all those who were instrumental in making the event a success: donors, police, fire, DPW, the PGDC, and the Town Manager’s Office.  On another note, Mr. Tavares reminded the public of the effort, resources, and long hours that go into maintaining order and safety during the July 3rd and 4th events.

Upon inquiry by Selectman Mahoney regarding the PGDC’s request that the Board consider removing one of its members, Attorney Jenkins explained that, while it is the choice of the Board to consider this matter publicly, it is the advice of Town Counsel to hold any discussion which involves the reputation of a public official in executive session.  
Selectman Mahoney noted that the minutes of the executive session would eventually be made public.  Ms. Arrighi responded that, while these minutes will eventually be released, neither open session nor executive session minutes are recorded verbatim, and are only meant to covers the topics discussed and the decisions made by the Board.  
Household Hazardous Waste Collection
Fire Chief Edward Bradley outlined his plans to improve upon and increase participation in the Town’s Hazardous Waste Collection days.  Chief Bradley explained that he met with the Town Manager, Chairman Quintal, Roger Hammond (DPW Director), and Linda Benezra (chairman of the Finance & Advisory Committee) to formulate the following plans:

· The Emergency Management Director will coordinate the Household Hazardous Waste Collection Days.  The Department of Public Works will assist where necessary.

· For FY2009, the Town will conduct a half-day collection in October, using the full remaining amount appropriated in the budget.

· The Town will request an additional $50,000 at the Fall Annual Town Meeting to fund a full day of collections in May 2009.

· Beginning in FY2010, the Town will request $75,000 for an annual Household Hazardous Waste appropriation.
· Household Hazardous Waste day will be free to residents up to two (2) household equivalents.  One household equivalent is equal to 15 galloons of liquid or 30 pounds of bulk product.  The resident will be charged a $20.00 fee (made payable to Clean Harbors) for each additional household equivalent over the two allowed.
The Town, Chief Bradley said, will make efforts to advertise the fall and spring collection days via the press, the Town’s website, and PACTV.
Chairman Quintal thanked Chief Bradley for the update and his efforts to encourage residents to dispose of their hazardous waste in a responsible manner.
FY2009 Goals of the Board of Selectmen
Ms. Arrighi explained that the Board has met to conduct the first two phases of formulating its goals for FY2009.  She outlined the following goals that were ranked as highest in priority by the members of the Board:

· Review the organization of the economic development program and identify best practices and alternative models

· Identify the economic opportunities throughout the town and determine where any rezoning should take place

· Resolve the solid waste issue

The following goals, Ms. Arrighi said, were not ranked as the three most important, but will be pursued as long-term plans:
· Review the roadway infrastructure improvement program and ensure that long-term plans are in place to maintain the Town’s infrastructure on a recurring basis

· Increase recreational facilities so that they are distributed throughout the Town
· Fast-track wind power and energy efficiencies

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to adopt goals for FY2009 as outlined by the Assistant Town Manager.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Dumpster on Hamilton and Court Streets – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that a dumpster stationed at the corner of Hamilton and Court Streets, of which he made mention in the spring, has returned and is again overflowing with rubbish.  He asked that the Town make efforts to have this dumpster removed permanently.  Ms. Arrighi confirmed that she would follow up on the matter.

County Farm Conservation Restriction – Chairman Quintal requested an update during and upcoming meeting on the County Farm Conservation Restriction. 

Letters

Transfer Station / Dealer Plates – Selectman Machado made note of letters from Sharon Burbridge and Henry Larsen in which they requested exemption from the Town’s Transfer Station Eligibility Policy prohibiting the sale of transfer station entry to dealer plate registrations.  Selectman Machado commented that he does not anticipate these residents moving their dealer plates from vehicle to vehicle, and asked staff to look into the matter.

Use of Salt on Roads – Selectman Machado noted a letter from a resident about the use of salt on the Town’s roadways and its effect on the environment.  He stated for the record that he has always advocated for the reduced use of salt on roadways.

Chairman Quintal called for a five minute break.  After the break, he returned the meeting to Old Business / Letters / New Business.

New Business

Dumpster at Manomet Transfer Station – Selectman Machado asked Ms. Arrighi to look into why one of the dumpsters at the Manomet Transfer Station was removed and is now being used for compacting cardboard.
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 2 (discipline / dismissal of public official).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.
Selectman Tavares stated that he would not participate in the executive session, as he is a direct property abutter to the citizen who is the subject of the deliberations.  
Return to Open Session
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to open session and announced that the Selectmen voted 4-0-0 (Selectman Tavares did not participate in the discussion, nor the vote) to remove Jeffrey Fischer from the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation. 

Adjournment of Meeting

Chairman Quintal announced that the July 15, 2008 meeting of the Selectmen will begin at 6:00 p.m.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted unanimously to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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